
■ MEL BRO D T, retired BGSU track
and cross country coach, died
December 17 at his home in Ve n i c e ,
Fla., after a lengthy illness. He retired
in 1984 after 25 years as BGSU’s cross
c o u n t ry coach and 20 seasons as head
m e n ’s track coach. He coached 92 Mid
American Conference champions, 53
D ivision I All Americans, and one
O lympic Champion (Dave Wo t t l e ) .

■ E VA M. PARNELL died December
10 at the Wood County Nursing Home
in Bowling Green. A graduate of the
U n iversity of Iowa, she retired from
BGSU as a professor of Germ a n .

■ THOMAS C. BACH, Po rtage, died
October 6 at the Medical College of
Ohio, in Toledo. He had taught indus-
trial education at BGSU.
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■ CARL HOLMBERG, professor of
popular culture, died September 30 in
B owling Green.

■ HELEN E. LADD died October 27
at Wood County Hospital in Bow l i n g
Green. She wo r ked in the alumni and
p r e s i d e n t ’s offices at BGSU. A f t e r
retiring from the Unive r s i t y, she serve d
as director of volunteers at Wo o d
County Hospital.

■ ALGALEE A DAMS, first wo m a n
dean of BGSU Firelands, died
September 13 in Columbia, Mo. She
s e rved from 1977 to 1985.

■ M A D O N NA MARSDEN, a profes-
sor in the English Department from
1979 to 1992,  died August 7 in
R i c h m o n d, Ky.     ■

4 - p a r t harmony at J a nuary luncheon
Barbershop quartet takes the stage

THE program for the We d n e s d ay, Jan. 22, luncheon
meeting of the BGSU Retirees Association will
consist of selections by the BGSU Men’s Choru s

Barbershop Quartet directed by  Dr. William Sko og, now
in his second year at BGSU as a member of the College of

• Dr. William Skoog
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B G S U RAP resident’s Corn e r
By Dr.R oger A n d e r s o n

AW E L C O M E to 2003! May the new year bring yo u
greater personal happiness, an improvement in

economic conditions, and good health. For the fi r s t
time in many years, I spent the holiday season in Bow l i n g
Green with fa m i ly and friends, and
it was a meditative, rewarding and
p o s i t ive experience.  I especially
e n j oyed watching the snow steadily
come down on Christmas Eve, an
infrequent event, given the record of
the past five years. Looking out the
back windows, it is fun to watch the
birds dart back and forth betwe e n
the trees in the new snow fall. 

Looking back to 2002, BGSURA
had another outstanding program in
N ove m b e r, featuring Dr. G. Michael
Pratt of Heidelberg College. Dr.
Pratt, in an inform a t ive and interesting style, using Powe r-
Point, took the audience through the archaeological hunt for
the authentic location of the famous Battle of Fallen Ti m b e r s .
I am certain that after his presentation to the ove r f l ow crow d
that many were ready to sign up as volunteers right then for
future archaeological digs. As Dr. Pratt emphasized, his wo r k
h e av i ly depends on student invo l vement and community vo l-

unteers. 
Also in Nove m b e r, our OCHER representative s ,

G e n ev i eve Stang and Dick Edwards, attended the quart e r ly
meeting of the board in Columbus. Discussions of the pend-
ing and future health care benefit changes under STRS, the
status of the STRS pension system, and potential state leg i s l a-
tion which will impact the STRS pension and health care
plans, dominated the agenda. It was announced that an advo-
c a cy coalition of retiree groups had been formed to monitor
and help the STRS board in the consideration of future
changes in the pension and health care plans. The advo c a cy
group will hold a public session in Nort h west Ohio this
s p r i n g .

Included in your mailing this time is the BGSURA mem-
bership list as of Jan. 1, 2003. Please notify us if you have ad-
ditions or corrections. It is not too early to consider serving on
the BGSURA board. The nominations committee, chaired by
R o b e rt K. Clark, will be meeting in the next few months to
prepare a slate of officers and board members to be presented
to the board at the April 16th meeting. The next BGSURA
board meeting will be We d n e s d ay, Fe b ru a ry 19, at 1:30 p.m.
in College Park Room 2. 

We are looking forward to the We d n e s d ay, January 22,
luncheon and program at the First United Methodist Church
featuring a barbershop quartet under the direction of Dr.
William Sko og, of the BGSU College of Musical A rt s .

Plan to attend! 

•D r. Anderson is Associate Professor Emeritus of Political S c i e n c e .

• Dr. A n d e rs o n

®

••  Reservation Form for BGSURA’s Jan. 22 Luncheon ••
WWEEDDNNEESSDDAAYY,,   JJAANN..   2222  ••  NNOOTTEE  RREESSEERRVVAATT IIOONN  DDEEAADDLL IINNEE   JJAANN..   1177!!

First United Methodist Church. 11:30-Noon: Check in and socializing. Noon: Luncheon.
NOTE: Please make re s e rvations at $7 per person by Friday, Jan. 17.

Your Name ______________________________________________________________________

Name(s) of  Your Guest(s)__________________________________________________________   

_________ Total Number of Reserva t i o n s

C H E C K ENCLOSED FOR $_____________.  MAKE CHECK PAYA B L E TO B G S U R A .

SE N D RE S E RVAT I O N FO R M A N D C H E C K T O DO N BR I G H T, 1209 CL A R K ST., BO W L I N G GR E E N, OH  43402,
NO LATER THAN FRIDAY, JAN. 17. Telephone 352-8360. 

P ro g r a m s
for the Ye a r

W h a t ’s
a h e a d

• March 18, 2 0 0 3 – “How
H ave the Japanese Influ-
enced the Corporate Cul-
ture in Bowling Green and
the Surrounding A r e a ? ”
• May 21, 2003 – Gwe n
A d d y, “My Experiences
as a Teacher in a One-
Room School on Nort h
Bass Island.”

• continued on page 4

Inside Pr o fi l e

Bill Ja ck s o n

The ‘Pied Piper’
of Bowling Gre e n

Musical A rts fa c u l t y.
The luncheon will be held at the

First United Methodist Church, East
Wooster Street. Socializing begins at
11:30. Reservations are due Fr i d ay,
Jan. 17.

D r. Sko og also directs the A Cap-
pella Choir and the University Choral
S o c i e t y. He joined the BGSU fa c u l t y
after serving as director of choral activ-
ities at Indiana/Purdue University at
Fo rt Wayne. Dr. Sko og holds a doctor-
ate in choral conducting from the Uni-
versity of Nort h e rn Colorado, master’s
d egrees from Denver University in vo-
cal pedagogy and performance, and
conducting, and a bachelor’s from Gus-
t avus A d o l p h u s .

He also taught at Southwe s t e rn
M i c h i gan College, Colorado Baptist
U n ive r s i t y, Regis College, Denve r, and
N o rt h e rn Colorado.       ■

Pa s s ing s

• Quartet singe rs, from left: Jacob Ross, tenor, Pe m b e r v i l l e ;
B randon C. Miller, lead, A k ron; Josiah Hulbert, bass, Edon,
and Joshua T. Zink, baritone, Te m p e ra n c e, Mich. 4 - p a rt harm o n y • c o n t i n u e d



for Europe as we l l .
These travels, though professional

in nature, have been the source of con-
s i d e r a ble knowledge and understand-
ing of other cultures. For example, he
was in Iraq, in Bagdad, in the early
d ays of Sadam’s rise to power; and he
stresses that the people are marve l o u s .
And wh e r ever he goes he not only does
i nve s t i ga t ive work for corporations or
m a n u facturers who are concerned with
pests of one kind or another (insects,
rodents) that are getting into food
products and containers for food prod-
ucts, but he also does “touristy” things:
shopping, sightseeing, going to muse-
ums, exploring the terrain. 

M e a n while, Jackson has continued
to teach part-time at BGSU. And as
r e c e n t ly as 1995 he was awarded a
Lifetime A c h i evement Award for supe-
rior eff o rts to enhance human-wildlife
relationships by the Jack Berry m a n
Institute for Wildlife Damage at Utah
State Unive r s i t y. 

A native of Wisconsin, Bill
r e c e ived his bachelor’s and master’s
d egrees from the University of
Wisconsin. But he travelled a bit for
the doctor’s: He holds the Doctor of
Science degree from the School of
Hygiene and Public Health of T h e
Johns Hopkins University (Baltimore).
I n i t i a l ly he was invo l ved in the pio-
neering research program on the ecol-
ogy of urban rats and the first fi e l d
testing of Compound 42 (wa r farin to
you) at The Johns Hopkins Unive r s i t y. 

Later he became a commissioned
o fficer in the U.S. Public Health
S e rvice, with research and training
responsibilities in vector control. He
then accepted a two - year assignment
with the National Research Council on
Ponape in the Eastern Caroline Islands
of Micronesia, where he studied tropi-
cal rodent populations. 

Bill is the father of two sons and
one daughter, Beth, who was born in
Micronesia, and is now a librarian in
p u blic schools in Maine. All three of
B i l l ’s children are BGSU gr a d u a t e s .
He has two grandchildren, ages 7 and

9. And he shares his home with his
wife Shirley and her Himalayan cat,
whose name is Misty.

Since upon occasion Shirley has
t r aveled with Bill, they have been abl e
to observe aspects of foreign cultures
he might not have known about other-
wise. For example, when they visited a
remote Muslim village in the Sudan,
his wife was the only woman included
in the gathering. An Arab meal wa s
s e rved to them, but Shirley was the
o n ly woman at table; the native
women were “back in the kitchens.” 

And in Brazil and elsewhere they
noted that the women (if not also the
men) had great interest in A m e r i c a n s ,
and in their politics, though they
seemed to gain most of the know l e d g e
of our culture through soap operas.
(Bill acknowledges also that Shirley
has played an active role in Pi Chi
O m ega: she handled much of the
paper wo r k . )

Though his on-site visits are more
often located in the U.S. these day s ,
Bill nonetheless expects to go to Italy
in the near future. This trip will be
comprised of gove rnment and industry
o fficials who seek to control bird and
rodent pests that are getting into food
products. (Bugs in the spaghetti????) 

In sum, one can safely say that
B i l l ’s work is varied and unpredictabl e .
He says he never knows what might be
going to happen when the phone rings.
One can also safely say that his wo r k
is his hobby and his hobby is his wo r k .

On a personal note, it has been my
great pleasure to have been able to
include Bill’s “identifications” of
strange land and sea beasties in the
appendices of my English language
edition of Ambroise Pa r é ’s O n
M o n s t e rs and Marvels. Published in
1980, this has been a remarkably suc-
cessful book for many reasons, not the
least of which are the contributions of
Bill and my brother Philip D. Pa l l i s t e r,
M . D., S.D. — a clinical genetics
ex p e rt. The weird pictures help. ■

■ The History Channel will have a special
p rogram on rats later this year.
■ Janis L. Pallister, Ph.D., L.D., is Distinguished
University Professor Emeritus of Romance
Languages. 419-353-9513 or e-mail:
j p a l l i s @ d a c o r. n e t .

BY JA N I S L . PA L L I S T E R

M
ANY of yo u
are quite
familiar with
the ex t e n s ive
work that Dr.

William Jackson has perform e d
on a world-wide basis in the iden-
t i fication of wa r fa r i n - r e s i s t a n c e
in rodent pests and his ex t e n s ive
study of the effects of this sub-
stance, as well as the evolution of
counter measures designed to
eliminate that resistance. 

I n d e e d, Bill is our own pied
piper; only since he has been paid
for his troubles, it’s a question
o n ly of rats, not children! 

Bill joined the BGSU fa c u l t y
in 1957. And in the course of his
career he has traveled to many
p a rts of the wo r l d, having gone,
for example, to the South Pa c i fi c
to study island rat populations
and the response of rats to radia-
tion at the atomic test sites of
Bikini and Enewetak Atolls. 

Bill has also traveled as a par-
ticipant in international symposia
and consultant for the Wo r l d
Health Organization and Fo o d
and A griculture Organization of
the United Nations, U.S. A g e n cy
for International Deve l o p m e n t
and private foundations and corporations. To this day he is
f r e q u e n t ly the consultant to the pest control and food pro-
cessing industries. 

Bill has written over 200 technical and popular papers as
well as chapters for books; and he has also appeared on
national TV (including 60 Minutes). This work has led him
in many directions and taken him to many countries: there is
o n ly one continent he has not been on, and that’s A n t a r c t i c a .
“There are no native mice there!” he says. 

AT THE T I M E of his retirement in 1985 he had become
the Director for Environmental Research and Services and
c a rried the title of Distinguished University Professor of
B i o l ogical Sciences. He is a member of many honorary and
l e a rned societies, and was for 20 years, until his recent with-
d r awal, the Exe c u t ive Director of Pi Chi Omega — a profes-
sional honorary society for the structural pest control indus-
t ry. His role in this organization has been complex: he has

been in charge of
a rranging meetings,
of the publication of a
n ew s l e t t e r, and has
processed many
applications for the
scholarships awa r d e d
by this “fratern i t y.”
Bill was also chair-
man of the A m e r i c a n
Society for Te s t i n g
and Materials sub-
committee on ve rt e-
brate control.

BUT W H AT h a s
Bill been doing since
he retired? Well, quite
a bit!! He has form e d
— along with seve r a l
associates — Bio-
Cenotics Inc. of
Osseo, Mich., a test-
ing laboratory and
consulting group for
pesticide and env i r o n-
mental research and
d evelopment. Stocks
of anticoagulant-
resistant rats and mice
were moved from the
U n ive r s i t y. And the
l a b o r a t o ry wa s
u n i q u e ly capable of
testing potential

rodenticides, baits and control devices on wild rodents.
R e c e n t ly, the group has been asked to design a rodent

management program for Boston’s 10-ye a r, multi-billion-
dollar Central A rt e ry/Third Harbor Tunnel Construction pro-
ject. Environmental assessments and measurements of env i-
ronmental quality are also invo l ve d .

Bill is still called upon to travel to many parts of the
wo r l d, and his adventures make for fascinating stories. He
has found that animal behavior and human behavior both
p l ay a part in infestations: “A pest,” says Bill, “is by defi n i-
tion a creature that wants the same thing you do.” It is his job
to diagnose the problem coming from some pest (bird, insect
or rodent), eliminate that problem and set up strategies for
p r evention: e.g., putting screens in windows, closing doors,
setting traps., etc. And he has therefore set up training cours-
es for pest control in Africa; and they are now being planned
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P ro f e s s i o n a l, Ray Barker, chair
P ro g r a m, Wallace Pre t z e r, chair
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NE W SLE T T E R
B G S U RABill Ja ck s o n : B owling Gre e n ’s ‘Pied Piper’

• Dr. William Ja ckson and “friend” we re photog raphed in
December 1984 by Clifton Boutelle. Photo re t r i ev a l
assistance from Ann Bowe rs, University A rchivist; and Cra i g
Bell, director of photog ra p hy, Office of Marketing and
Communications, and Brad Phalin, University photog ra p h e r.

• continued on next page

‘Pied Piper’ • c o n t i n u e d
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